LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 3
TUESDAY 20 OCTOBER 2009 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Mrs Robson and Wilson.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Morton was present as a substitute Member.

LSC3.01/09
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Boaden be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 3 for this meeting.  Councillor Boaden thereupon took the Chair.

LSC3.02/09

APPLICATION FOR A PREMISES LICENCE – HOME BARGAINS, UNITS 6 & 7 EARLS LANE, CARLISLE
The Licensing Officer submitted report LDS.84/09 regarding an application for a new Premises Licence to allow the ‘off sale’ of alcohol from Units 6 & 7 Earls Lane only in accordance with the Application.
In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Principal Solicitor and Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting to take part in proceedings:

Applicant:

David Crack (Solicitor) and James Taylor (Area Manager) on behalf of T J Morris Ltd t/a Home Bargains 

Responsible Authority Representations:

Sergeant Higgin, Cumbria Constabulary
The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received for a new Premises Licence for Home Bargains at Units 6 & 7 Earls Lane, Carlisle to allow the ‘off sale’ of alcohol from the premises only in accordance with the Application.  The premises would trade as a general goods, food stuffs and household products store.  Liquor was intended to be displayed within the retail unit and would be for ‘off sales’ only.
The hours of licensable activities for the supply of alcohol would be 0800 hours to 2200 hours and the applicant would fully comply with Sunday trading hours.

The Licensing Officer reported that Cumbria Constabulary had made representations on the grounds that the sale of alcohol from 0800hours would frustrate the crime and disorder objective.  In the past there had been numerous incidents of anti social behaviour and assaults linked to alcohol purchased early in the day in the vicinity of where the premises would be located.  The problems had been discussed between the applicant and the Police and no agreement had been reached.
The Licensing Officer stated that there had been no representations from persons living in the vicinity.

The Licensing Officer reported the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy Framework which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

The Principal Solicitor asked the Licensing Officer whether there was any indication of the opening hours of other premises nearby that sold alcohol.  The Licensing Officer advised that he had made a list of premises, including opening hours, within a four minute walk of the proposed store.  A copy of the list was circulated.

Mr Crank, representing Home Bargains, then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application.
He advised the Committee that : 
· the store was due to open on 28 November 2009 and was seeking an ‘off licence’ consistent with the opening hours of other stores in the area namely 0800-2200
· there had been discussions with the police, namely Sergeant Higgin, regarding the permitted hours for the licence

· the store would be a general store selling all aspects of household good including foodstuffs, cosmetics, cleaning products, soft drinks, seasonal goods and a selection of alcohol including beer, wine, and cider but no spirits
· the operating hours of the licence would be consistent with the opening hours ie from 0900

· only 5% of the floor space would be taken up with the display of alcohol

· all staff would be fully trained from induction and that refresher training would be available

· there would be shelf markers and A4 documents on all tills advising of the restrictions of the sale of alcohol

· the store would operate a ‘Challenge 25’ policy requesting a driving licence or 10 year passport as identification

· there would be 10-15 staff on the premises at any one time and one member of staff would be always be present at the first aisle from where the entrance was also visible

· the display of alcohol would be to the far side of the store away from the entrance and that one till would always be manned

· there would be 32 CCTV cameras installed in the store focussing on all areas including the alcohol and till areas.  Any images of committed theft would be passed to the police.  If there was no evidence of crime the information would be retained and staff would monitor relevant people
· the store would join the police’s Store Watch scheme

· the manager and area manager would be local  

· if any problems arose the management would deal with the problem

· if a later licence operating time was agreed restrictions would be placed on the general public wishing to purchase alcohol and those restrictions would have to be explained by the staff

Mr Crank concluded by saying that while he was aware of the problems in the past he believed the applicant should be given the opportunity to work in line with the guidance.

Mr Crank and Mr Taylor then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· 30-35 staff would be employed regardless of whether the licence was granted with 10-15 on duty at any one time
· That no-one would be allowed to operate a till until full training on the sale of alcohol had been given and that if there was any doubt about age ID would be requested.  If the till operator suspected the alcohol was being purchased for someone under age then the manager would be called to deal with it and the matter would be recorded in a refusal book kept at the tills
· The closing hours would be between 1730 and 1800 possibly extending to 2200 during seasonal periods
· CCTV cameras would be internal only but one would be trained on the entrance area from where the outside entrance area of the store would be visible

Sergeant Higgin, Cumbria Constabulary, then addressed the Sub-Committee regarding the application.  He advised the Committee that:
· the location and area were unique from other parts of the town as there was shelter, lighting and seating available
· there had been 10 incidents of drinking and/or anti social behaviour during October 2008.  Following the agreement with the Lonsdale News that alcohol would not be sold until 1100 there had been no incidents for the remainder of 2008 and 7 incidents between February and September 2009
· the children passed through the bus station on their way to school and that incidents involving alcohol may put them at risk

Sergeant Higgin then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· there were no incidents of anti social behaviour from people getting onto buses.  The incidents were linked to the area rather than bus use
· while there were people purchasing alcohol from other premises after the change in licensing hours at Lonsdale News there was no evidence that they were causing problems at the bus station
· legislation covering being drunk in open places is covered by the Designated Public Places Order

· the incidents referred to that took place between February and September 2009 all occurred in the afternoon

· the reduction in occurrences of anti social behaviour had been impressive following the change of times of the Lonsdale News licence 

· putting back the opening hours for alcohol would not move the disorder.  It was not clear why there had been such a reduction in anti social behaviour following change in times that the Lonsdale News was allowed to sell alcohol

· moving the opening time to 0900 would help but not solve the problem.  0900 had been offered as an opening time by T J Morris Ltd

· the premises in the bus station are leased by Stagecoach but they had not been involved in assisting the police in moving on people with alcohol.  Complaints of that nature had been made by bus station staff and members of the public

· a number of people who would wish to purchase alcohol early in the day live in the Chatsworth Square/Warwick Road area and pass the bus station on their way into town

· the problem of anti social behaviour did not lie with the operator who had assured Committee that measures would be put in place

At 2:55pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3:10pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

After careful consideration the Sub-Committee had unanimously decided to grant the application for a Premises Licence and to impose the conditions proposed by the Applicant in the operating schedule, save that the hours within which the supply of alcohol may take place shall be restricted to 9am to 10pm each day.

Its reasons for the decision were as follows:

1. The Sub-Committee has a duty to promote the Licensing Objectives, in particular the prevention of crime and disorder and the protection of children from harm.

2. The Sub-Committee was persuaded by the evidence given by Cumbria Constabulary that there had been a recent history of crime and disorder in the immediate locality of the Premises.  While that crime and disorder could not have been caused by the Premises, which had not then opened, it could be directly linked to the supply of alcohol early in the day.  The Sub-Committee hoped that the measures proposed by the Applicant (namely, the challenge 25 policy, CCTV, refusals book, signage and training) would address the problem.  If not, it would welcome an application for review by Cumbria Constabulary.

3. The Sub-Committee was concerned, though, that children travelling to school should not be exposed to street drinking.  It believed that by raising the commencement hour to 9am most children would be in school and the decision would protect children from that risk.

4. The Sub-Committee had regard to the Licensing Policy and section 182 Guidance and was of the view that the restriction on hours was reasonable, proportionate and necessary to enable the application to be granted while furthering the Licensing Objectives, in particular the prevention of crime and disorder.

(The meeting ended at 3:15pm)

